City of Long Beach



Legislation Text

File #: 21-0396, Version: 1

Recommendation to request the City Council to recognize and celebrate Asian Pacific Islander American Heritage month.

BACKGROUND

May is Asian Pacific Islander American Heritage Month - a celebration of Asians and Pacific Islanders in the United States. The month of May was chosen to commemorate the immigration of the first Japanese to the United States on May 7, 1843, and to mark the anniversary of the completion of the transcontinental railroad on May 10, 1869. The majority of the workers who laid the tracks were Chinese immigrants.

Asian Pacific Islander American (APIA) have cultivated and advanced the fields of the arts and humanities, business, education, information technology, law, public safety, science, sports, and the environment and revitalized many of California's communities while bringing new ideas and economic opportunities.

In Long Beach, Asians make up 12.6% and Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islanders make up 1.1% of Long Beach's 462,257 population. That is 58,244 Asians and 5,085 Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islanders in Long Beach (U.S Census, 2010).

APIA have a long and rich history in Long Beach. Japanese began arriving in Long Beach in the early 20th century and by 1907 almost 200 Issei had established small businesses and farms on land they rented or worked as sharecroppers. On 1942, Executive Order 9066 was authorized by President Roosevelt to remove Japanese nationals and Japanese Americans for internment to inland facilities. Most did not return to the city after their release from the camps. Due to this and other factors, Japanese Americans now make up less than 1% of the population of Long Beach, but the Japanese Community Center and a Japanese Buddhist Church survived.

According to U.S. Census Bureau data, concentrations of Filipinos developed in west Long Beach in the 1940s because many were enlisted in the United States Navy and that was the location of the United States Naval Shipyard. An influx of Native Hawaiians and Pacific Islanders arrived in California in the 1950s after World War II. Post-World War II, military service brought Pacific Islanders from the United States territories of American Samoa and Guam to California. Cambodian connection to Long Beach began in the early 1960s when students attended a CSU Long Beach through a program funded by USAID. Large numbers of Cambodians resettled in Long Beach beginning with evacuees following the fall of Cambodia to the Khmer Rouge in 1975, making Long Beach the largest Cambodian

File #: 21-0396, Version: 1

community in the United States.

As Long Beach is committed to honoring all its people, and celebrating our diversity, accomplishments, and history, it is important that we take the time to recognize Asian Pacific Islander American Heritage Month and thank the APIA community for all of its contributions to our city.

This matter was reviewed by Budget Manager Grace H. Yoon on April 29, 2021.

STATEMENT OF URGENCY:

This agenda item is time-sensitive as the May 4 Council meeting is the first meeting during Asian Pacific Islander American Heritage Month.

This recommendation requests the City Council to recognize and celebrate Asian Pacific Islander American Heritage month. This recommendation is anticipated to result in a minimal impact to staff hours beyond normal budgeted scope of duties and a minimal impact on existing City Council priorities.

Approve recommendation.

SUELY SARO COUNCILWOMAN, SIXTH DISTRICT

ROBERTO URANGA COUNCILMEMBER, SEVENTH DISTRICT

AL AUSTIN COUNCILMAN, EIGHTH DISTRICT